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Lester Wins Sporting News-SABR Research Award 
 
   It gives everyone here at The Courier great pleasure to announce 
that NLC 
Co-Chairman Larry Lester is this year’s winner of the Sporting News-
SABR 
Research Award for his book BLACK BASEBALL’S NATIONAL SHOWCASE, which 
chronicled the famed East-West All Star game. To quote from the SABR 
website 
“The award recognizes outstanding baseball research in areas other than 
history and biography. The Sporting News sponsors the $200 cash awards 
that 
accompany the honor.”  This is the first time, since the award’s 
inception 
in 1995, that a book devoted solely to the history of Negro League 
baseball 
has won the award. 
   The 498 page work, which was published by Bison Books and has a 
foreword by 
the late Joe Black, was reviewed in a previous issue of The Courier by 
both 
myself and Dick Clark and received “home run” ratings by both of us. 
Congratulations to Mr. Lester. 
 
A Pair of Eagles Journey Home 
 
             It is with great sadness that we must report that former 
Newark Eagles teammates, Larry Doby and Max Manning, both passed away 
during 
the month of June.  Doby passed away on June 18 of cancer.  Manning, 
who had 
been ill for sometime, passed away on June 23, the day of Doby’s 
funeral. 
             A great number of items are available and so to keep 
things 
simple; we have divided them into categories. 
              Doby items: 
 
   Funeral program **2pgs. 



   “A Pioneer of a Man” from THE KANSAS CITY STAR **1pg. 
   “Larry Doby: 1923-2003” from THE RECORD of Hackensack, NJ. 
   “Remembering A True Pioneer” from MLB.COM.  **3pgs. 
   “What They’re Saying About Larry Doby” from NJ.COM  **2pgs. 
   “Doby Passes on But Memories Remain Vivid” from the CHICAGO TRIBUNE 
**1pg. 
   “Hall, Former Teammates Praise Doby” from the CHICAGO SUN-TIMES 
**1pg. 
   “Forgotten Doby Will Be Remembered” from the CHICAGO SUN-TIMES 
**1pg. 
“Tribe Great Larry Doby Dies” from THE PLAIN DEALER (Cleveland) 
 **7pgs. 
   “Doby’s Passing Can’t Dim Images of a Tribe Hero” from THE PLAIN 
DEALER 
**3pgs 
   “Larry Doby Faced Biggest Uphill Battle” from THE PLAIN DEALER 
**2pgs. 
“Larry Doby” from THE PLAIN DEALER **2pgs. 
   “Larry Doby Was ‘Keystone’ To Team’s History Says Dolan” from THE 
PLAIN 
DEALER **1pg. 
   “Two Generations Removed, Indians Reflect On Doby’s Legacy” from THE 
PLAIN 
DEALER ** 2pgs. 
“Hall of Fame Remembers Doby” from BASEBALLHALLOFFAME.ORG **2pgs. 
   “Yogi Remembers Happier Times With Doby” from the NEW YORK DAILY 
NEWS 
**2pgs. 
   “Doby, Known for Being No. 2, Also Made Important Firsts” from 
SEATTLE 
TIMES    **1pg. 
   “Larry Doby, American League’s First Black Baseball Player, Dies At 
New 
Jersey Home” from JET **1pg. 
   “Appreciation: Hall of Famer Larry Doby” from USA TODAY **2pgs. 
   “Doby Was A Man Who Made A Difference” from USA TODAY **1pg. 
“Doby, AL’s First Black Player, Dies” from MLB.COM **2pgs. 
   “The Next One” from SPORTS ILLUSTRATED **1pg. 
   “Strength and Dignity Delivered Doby To Greatness” from the NEWARK 
STAR-LEDGER **3pgs. 
   “Larry Doby, 2nd to One” from the NEW YORK DAILY NEWS **3pgs. 
   “Larry Doby, 79, Breaker of a Baseball Color Barrier, Dies” from THE 
NEW 
YORK TIMES **2pgs. 
   “Larry Doby Knew It Was About Home” from the NEW YORK TIMES  **3pg. 
   “A Serious Statesman of the Game” from the NEW YORK TIMES  **2pgs. 
   “Larry Doby Played With Dignity and Without Bitterness” from the NEW 
YORK 
TIMES **1pg. 
“Baseball Legend Doby Dies At 79” from THE BEACON JOURNAL of Akron OH. 
**3pgs. 
   “Baseball Pioneer Born In S.C. Dies” from THE STATE of South 
Carolina. 
**3pgs. 
   “Baseball Pioneer Larry Doby Remembered During Memorial Service in 
New 
Jersey” from JET  **1pg. 



 
 
   Manning Items: 
   Funeral Program **4pgs. 
   Thank You card sent out by Manning Family **2pgs. 
   “Newark Eagles’ Max Manning, 84, Pitcher Who Became Schoolteacher” 
from 
THE STAR-LEDGER of Newark.  **1pg. 
   “Max Manning” from SPORTS COLLECTOR’S DIGEST **1pg. 
   “Former Negro Leagues Star Manning Dead At 84” from unknown paper. 
 **1pg. 
   “Like Doby, Manning Had Hall of Fame Talent” from THE RECORD of 
Hackensack, 
NJ.  **1pg. 
   From THE ATLANTIC CITY PRESS an obituary**1pg on Max Manning. 
 
 
Contributors 
 
   They say a man cannot achieve greatness without the help of others. 
 That’s 
wrong.  Some of us can.  Nonetheless, I am forced by The Powers That Be 
to 
work with others so here are their names: Bob Bailey, Todd Bolton, Tim 
Booker, Dick Clark, Amy Essington, Jorge Figueredo, Lester Flatt, Tom 
Garrett, Leslie Heaphy, Ted Knorr, Signe Knutson, Neil Lanctot, Jerry 
Malloy, Louis Manley, Gary Maurer, Rick Morris, Royse Parr, Mark 
Pattison, 
Robert Peterson, Bill Plott, Earl Scruggs, Lucky Smith, Jay Sanford, 
Wayne 
Stivers, Ron Teasley, Gregg Truitt, and Bob Zimmer. 
 
Committee News & Research Requests 
 
    Neil Lanctot's book on the business of black baseball between the 
1930s 
and 1950s will be coming out in the spring of 2004.  Currently, he is 
searching for photographs of the key administrative figures/owners and 
sportswriters from this period.  If anyone can help or has suggestions, 
please contact him at nlanctot@juno.com. 
   NLC member Tom Garrett has a new book out from Arcadia Publications. 
BASEBALL IN NORFOLK, VIRIGINIA is part of the companies “Images of 
Baseball” 
Line.  The book does contain a chapter on Negro League baseball.  Due 
to 
editorial restrictions that state only we will only review books that 
are 
sent to us, I cannot comment on the book other than to say it looks 
very 
nice.  On the other hand, there is nothing in the rules that keeps me 
from 
telling my good friend Tom that I think his book is indeed a winner and 
that 
I think everybody should give it a look.  Two reviews are available. 
**2pgs. 
   Tom also has a new e-mail address.  It is portsmouthbuck@aol.com 
   NLC member Eric Enders book 100 YEARS OF THE WORLDS SERIES, which is 



put 
out by Barnes & Noble has a chapter on the Negro Leagues. 
 
Find of the Month 
 
   Through the efforts of a couple of individuals we have now located 
and 
verified the final resting place of Negro League legend Jud Wilson.   
 Bob 
Bailey, the most prolific of our grave finders, reported that Wilson 
was 
buried in Arlington National Cemetery in Washington, D.C.  Our own Amy 
Essington then took it upon herself to verify this report, by 
journeying to 
Arlington to locate and photograph Wilson’s gravesite.  The NLC hereby 
officially thanks and applauds the efforts of these two members. 
Photocopies of the tombstone are available.  **1pg 
 
 
NLRAG Hits The Big Time 
 
   The Negro Leagues Researchers/Authors Group, which so many of our 
readers 
are a part of, was discussed in an article that ran in the Monday, July 
7 
issue of USA TODAY.  The article, which is available **2pgs, also goes 
into 
other aspects of the Negro Leagues.  The most interesting part of the 
article is the quote of our own Dr. Larry Hogan, which amazingly 
enough, is 
short and concise.  I didn’t know he had it in him. 
 
Obituaries 
   In addition to the above-mentioned passing of Larry Doby and Max 
Manning, 
there are, unfortunately, other deaths that we must report. 
   Charlie Rivera passed on July 27th in the Bronx, NY. 
   John Henry Williams has also passed, although we do not know the 
specifics 
at this time. 
   A funeral program for Joe Black is available.  **2pgs 
   Herbert Cato Moore died on June 13.  Funeral program **2pgs 
 
Negro League Related Articles 
 
   SCD **3pp Baseball HOF Autograph Guide 
   **1pg copy of poster for Carl Long Day in Kinston, NC.  Also, "A 
Night For 
Heroes" **2pp from THE FREE PRESS (Kinston, NC) 7/19/2003. 
“Giving ‘The Devil’ His Due” from STAR-TELEGRAM.  **8pgs. 
   “Negro Leagues Museum To Reap Benefits of Cover Story” **1pg from 
THE 
KANSAS CITY STAR 
   “Bonds Supports Negro Leagues” **1pg from THE KANSAS CITY STAR 
   “Museum Honors Bonds” **1pg from THE KANSAS CITY STAR 
“Monarchs Hit Homer At The K” ** 1 pg from THE KANSAS CITY STAR 
   “Celebrities Set To Hit Homers at Josh Gibson Derby” **1pg from THE 



KANSAS 
CITY STAR 
“The Recall of Duty” (About Double Duty Radcliffe) **8pgs from the LA 
TIMES 
   “Ghost’s (Oliver Marcelle) Tale” ** 4pgs. From the ROCKY MOUNTAIN 
NEWS 
   “Portrait of a Black Baseball Pioneer (Byron Johnson)” ** 1pg from 
the 
ROCKY MOUNTAIN NEWS 
   “He Barnstorms Through Time (Harold Gould)” ** 2pgs from the COURIER 
POST 
of Cherry Hill, NJ 
   “Tribute To The Negro Leagues” **1pg from the PHILADELPHIA INQUIRER 
   **1pg from PHILADELPHIA INQUIRER, "Hall honors heroes who gave their 
all 
and 
got little back" 
   KANSAS CITY CALL **1pg "Senator, NLBM Lay Out Plans For Buck O'Neil 
Center" 
   **2pp from KANSAS CITY STAR, "Negro Leagues Museum makes pitch for 
birthplace" 
(NLBM is seeking to purchase Paseo YMCA and make it the Buck O'Neil 
Education 
Center) 
   “Philadelphia Negro Baseball League Statue On Display At Veterans 
Stadium” 
from THE NEIGHBORHOOD LEADER **1pg 
   “They Feared Our League” from THE PATROIT NEWS of Harrisburg, PA. 
 **2pgs 
 
 
 
6th Annual Jerry Malloy Negro Leagues Research Conference 
 
   Submitted by Signe Knutson 
 
Harrisburg, PA - June 29 - The 6th Annual Jerry Malloy Negro League 
Research 
Conference has come to a close and the consensus is that every year the 
conference gets better. Our host Ted Knorr did a tremendous job 
arranging 
excellent presentations, player panels and entertainment. 13 NLC 
members 
plus a bunch of other interested folks made for another really exciting 
Conference.  The members that attended were: Sam Abady, Dick Clark, 
Jeff 
Eastland, Amy Essington  (all the way from California), Tom Garrett, 
Irv 
Goldfarb, Lou Hunsinger, Ted Knorr (obviously), Signe Knutson, Rick 
Morris, 
Bill Plott, Gregg Truitt, and Lyle Wilson (from Mill Creek, WA) 
   The Thursday evening kick off for the conference was on City Island, 
attending a Harrisburg Senators’ game under sunny skies. The home team 
wore 
uniforms from the Harrisburg Giants, while the visitors, the Erie Sea 
Wolfs, 
wore uniforms from a variety of Negro League teams.    Friday marked 



the 
start of presentations. After a few welcoming comments Ted Knorr 
presented a 
brief history of the Harrisburg Giants, including a slide show. Eddie 
Bedford gave us an overview of the work he assigns for a college course 
on 
the Negro Leagues. After a short break, we were given two glimpses into 
local baseball: Lou Hunsinger presented us with "The Negro Leagues and 
Williamsport, PA" while Richard Puerzer gave us a "Snapshot of Negro 
League 
Barnstorming: Metuchen, NJ 1936" A lunch break found several of us at 
"The 
Spot" which was serving up a special called the Rendell sandwich, while 
we 
were dining there, Gov. Rendell of PA himself stopped by to dine at The 
Spot. The Spot became the unofficial caterer for the conference. 
       Friday afternoon started with Amy Essington giving a synopsis of 
her 
research work on ‘Negro Leaguers in the West" followed by Glen Vasey 
presenting "The Lazy man’s Guide to Researching the Negro Leagues 
Baseball." 
Glen suggested the ‘what if’ story that would result if Bill Veeck had 
signed a mostly black team in 1945 as Veeck says he wanted to do in his 
biography.  Conference participants then debated the plausibility of it 
and 
the many possible outcomes. 
With his presentation titled "Shaving With Occum’s Razor" Fred 
Brillhart 
gave a rather imaginative look into a parallel universe, in which the 
Negro 
Leagues were the ‘Majors’ and the white teams were the ones with all 
the 
asterisks behind their lifetime stats. In this world, the definitive 
book on 
the white leagues was "Only The Shoes Were Black" written by Peter 
Robertson. 
After an easygoing banquet, APBA ballplayers gathered to compete with 
Eastern Colored League teams. Fred Brillhart with the Hilldale Daisies 
dominated all the competition to such a degree that the second round of 
games were never played on the following night as scheduled. In 
interviews, 
Brillhart states "Hit and Run, Hit and Run, that’s what Hilldale does 
best" 
was the source of his success. For those who refused to sleep, the 
evening 
found them at the Pep Bar and Grill where by night’s end they had met 
the 
Mayor of Harrisburg. Mayor Reed has served 6 terms in this city and is 
the 
one responsible for the revitalization of City Island and the ballpark 
there. 
   A meeting of the Negro League SABR committee was the start of 
Saturday’s 
program, with Dick giving Robert Peterson Recognition Awards to Ted 
Knorr 
(for Jerry Malloy Conference work) and Signe Knutson (for work on 
outoftheshadows.net website) This was followed by Lyle Wilson 



presenting 
"The Latter Days of the Negro American League." Sam Abady recounted 
"The 
Trial of Fleet Walker" in which Walker was found innocent of murder. 
While 
researching this, Sam found the original indictment papers, which had 
not 
seen the light of day for over 100 years. Eddie Bedford discussed 
"Happy 
Chandler and the Signing of Jackie Robinson." - looking at how actively 
Chandler may have been in that historical signing. The morning ended 
with 
some delightful poems from writer Mark Schraf in his "Cooperstown 
Verses." 
   Saturday afternoon started with a player panel of Ernest Burke, 
Harold 
Gould and Robert Scott, a threesome that had the audience captivated 
with 
stories and insights. Calobe Jackson then gave a presentation on 
‘Clarence 
Williams, Harrisburg Hero." Williams was also honored at the Thursday 
evening Senators game. Next came a panel of players from the Harrisburg 
Giants. Only after a long Question and Answer session, did this give 
way to 
the trivia contest finals, in which Dick Clark became the three-time 
champ. 
It has been suggested that next year, trivia contestants other than 
Dick be 
allowed to use reference materials, in order to level the playing 
field. 
After dinner, Dick gave an update of the NLRAG research project, along 
with 
Rick Morris discussing the interview gathering and Signe Knutson 
commenting 
on the website:  www.outoftheshadows.net 
While Sunday morning saw most participants leave, Ted Knorr took the 
time to 
show some around the town to notable gravesites and homes. Over the 
entire 4 
days of the conference, Ted was a tremendous host and should be 
commended 
for his work.  They keep getting better every year.  I was extremely 
pleased 
in how successful the Conference was and my hat is off to Ted Knorr for 
all 
his efforts and everyone in attendance for making it truly a fun and 
informative time. 
Finally, it has recently been announced that next year’s Malloy 
Conference 
will be held in Cleveland, Ohio, which should be a good match with the 
SABR 
National that is being held in Cincinnati, OH. 
 
Recent Events 
 
Dick Clark reporting: 
   I attended the Saturday (July 26th) night game at Comerica Park. 



 The 
Tigers had a weekend tribute to the Negro Leagues.  The Bengals did a 
fine 
job of honoring ten of the veterans of Black Baseball.  The players 
honored 
on the field prior to the game were Joe Douse, Mel Duncan, Herald 
Gordon, 
Gene Johnson, Marvin Jones, Cecil Kaiser, Alton King, Ray Miller, James 
Moore, and Ron Teasley.  Joe Douse threw out the first ball.  The 
players, 
in groups of five, autographed on the concourse for an hour prior to 
the 
ceremony.  The lines were long and time ran out on many still in line. 
Afterwards the Tigers had a suite ready for the guys and their guests. 
 Eli 
Bayless, in charge of the program and did a fine job.  Cliff Russell, 
Senior 
Director of Communications, interviewed several folks on the radio, 
during 
the week.  The promotion of the weekend was excellent.  Hats off to 
Louis 
Manley and Lucky Smith for their efforts in coordinating the players 
with 
the Tigers.  A well-done ceremony by the Tigers.  Two articles covering 
the 
events are available, one from the DETROIT NEWS **2pgs and one from THE 
GRAND RAPIDS PRESS **2pgs. 
   Dick Clark also submitted the following recap of the SABR National: 
   The 33rd SABR National Convention in Denver, July 10-13, 2003 was an 
outstanding meeting, one of the best in recent memory. I left a day 
earlier 
so I could have time in Kansas City with Larry Lester to get ready for 
the 
NLC meeting and cover a large amount of the Hall Of Fame Project. 
 Larry, 
his wife Val and myself then headed to Denver.  We stayed with fellow 
NLC 
member Wayne Stivers during the convention.  This also enabled us to 
discuss 
the seasons that Wayne has been inputting for the box score section of 
the 
Project. 
   We were joined in Denver by fellow NLC members Eric Enders, Amy 
Essington, 
Jan Finkel, Irv Goldfarb, Leslie Heaphy, Rod Nelson, Claudia Perry, and 
Jay 
Sanford.  A total of eleven of us.  While Larry and Val rested, Wayne, 
myself, and fellow SABRite Rick Meister went to the Rockies game on 
Wednesday.  It worked out fine as the Rockies won and Bonds hit a 
homerun. 
The Rockies also won the Friday game, attended by the SABR members. 
Many exciting events occurred during the convention.  Highlights were 
the 
NLC meeting on Friday.  Thirty-one folks showed up at an early hour for 
a 
better than usual time.  We mainly discussed the Hall Of Fame Project 
and 



the solid progress being made.  Many questions were raised and answered 
concerning the work.  We plugged everyone into the outoftheshadows.net 
website and the many areas covered on it.  Leslie Heaphy was awarded a 
Robert Peterson Recognition 
Award for her book.  THE NEGRO LEAGUES, 1869 to 1960.  McFarland sold 
out of 
Leslie's book during the Convention.  We also found out that Leslie was 
voted teacher of the year for Kent State University.  Other award 
winners 
this year are Warren Wilbert, Brad Snyder, Bill McNeil, 
Michael Lomax, and Jorge Figueredo. 
   The Saturday luncheon was a grand time.  Larry Lester's BLACK 
BASEBALL'S 
NATIONAL SHOWCASE, won the Sporting News-SABR Book award for the best 
book 
of the 
year.  This was very well earned and a great honor.  Way-to-go Larry. 
Later, on Saturday, was a most entertaining player panel featuring 
Byron 
Johnson and Bill Richardson, moderated by Jay Sanford.  A truly 
wonderful 
time with some great stories. 
There were two publications given to attendees, ABOVE THE FRUITED 
PLAIN: 
Baseball In The Rocky Mountain West (with stories on Byron Johnson 
**4pgs 
and Ghost Marcelle **4pgs).  Also, THE DENVER POST TOURNAMENT by Jay 
Sanford 
(An article on Jay’s book is available **2pgs.).  I absolutely 
recommend 
Jay's work.  It is a complete record of the tournament that had many 
Black 
teams and players involved over the years.  Contact the SABR Office to 
order. It was truly a well run Convention and a great time for all.  My 
thanks to Wayne Stivers for being an excellent host and all the 
wonderful 
friendships continued in Denver.  Besides I won the raffle for the 
Denver 
Post Autographed Poster.  I certainly enjoyed seeing so many NLC 
members in 
Denver and Harrisburg, this past month.  Thanks to all for showing up 
and 
join us next year in Ohio for the Jerry Malloy Conference and SABR 
National 
Convention. 
 
Upcoming Events 
 
 
   Wilmington, Delaware: On Saturday, August 16th, the City of 
Wilmington and 
Wilmington Blue Rocks will sponsor the Eighth Annual Judy Johnson Night 
— A 
Tribute to Negro League Baseball, honoring baseball Hall of Famer and 
long?time Wilmington resident William (Judy) Johnson.  The Carolina 
League 
(Class A) game between the Blue Rocks and the Salem Avalanche will be 



played 
at Wilmington’s Judy Johnson Field at Daniel S. Frawley Stadium at 7:05 
PM, 
with pregame ceremonies beginning at 6:30 PM. 
   For more additional information, please contact Gregg Truitt at 801 
Partridge Court, Hockessin, DE 19707. Phone: 302-886-7519; E-mail: 
gregg.truitt@astrazeneca.com 
 
 
 
The Marketplace 
 
WHO'S WHO IN CUBAN BASEBALL 1878-1961 is the latest from Jorge 
Figueredo, 
422 
pgs, 536 photos (mainly headshots), indexed, bibliography.  Jorge is 
offering autographed copies for $49.50.  You can contact him at 3918 
Doral 
Drive, Tampa, FL, 33634.  From reports I have received for industry 
sources, 
the book looks very good. 
 
 
Researchers Bulletin Board 
 
 
Notes On Mules Suttles’ Birthplace by Eric Enders 
 
   Sources disagree on the birth date of George “Mule” Suttles. It 
appears he 
was born on either March 2, 1901 (as suggested by James Riley in the 
first 
edition of the Biographical Encyclopedia of the Negro Baseball 
Leagues), 
March 31, 1900 (as reported in the most recent edition of Riley’s 
book), or 
March 31, 1901 (as reported by the Chicago Defender on Aug. 26, 1933). 
All 
sources, however, appear to agree that he was born in Brockton, 
Louisiana. 
There is only one problem with this: The town of Brockton, Louisiana, 
does 
not exist. In addition, according to all available sources on Louisiana 
history, the town has never existed – at least not officially. 
   Researchers at the Louisiana State Library can find no evidence that 
the 
town ever existed. The book Louisiana Places, published by the Baton 
Rouge 
Sunday Advocate, makes no mention of Brockton. The book Louisiana Post 
Offices, by John J. Germann, lists every town that has ever had a post 
office. Brockton does not appear, but a town called Brockville had a 
post 
office from 1893-1903, and another town called Brockdale had one from 
1903-1912. A check of Louisiana census records from 1900, 1910, and 
1920 for 
what might have been Mule Suttles’ family also came up empty. 
   According to the post offices book, both Brockville and Brockdale 



were 
located in Washington Parish, Louisiana, a rural county north of New 
Orleans 
near the Mississippi border. Librarians at the Washington Parish Public 
Library could find no information, but according to Russ Williams (an 
ex-history professor at Louisiana State University-Monroe, and author 
of the 
book History of Washington Parish, Louisiana, 1798-1992), Brockville 
and 
Brockdale were actually the same place. The settlement went by several 
different names, and Williams says that although he has never heard of 
Brockton, if it did exist it was likely the same place as Brockville 
and 
Brockdale. The town of Brockville/Brockdale no longer exists, but in 
any 
case Williams said it was never more than an informal settlement of 
sharecroppers and tenant farmers (many of them African-Americans). The 
town 
was named after the Brock family, a prominent white family in the area, 
and 
was located about halfway between the current towns of Clifton and Mt. 
Hermon in Washington Parish. 
The only instance I can find of the name “Brockton” appearing anywhere 
in 
Louisiana is a street called Brockton Drive in the town of Carencro, 
Louisiana, in Lafayette Parish. 
   In fact, it appears very likely that Suttles was actually born in 
Alabama, 
not Louisiana. First of all, while there is nothing other than the 
erroneous 
birthplace to connect Suttles to the state of Louisiana, there is 
evidence 
that he spent time in Alabama as a young man. He started his 
professional 
baseball career with the Birmingham Black Barons, and according to 
Holway in 
Blackball Stars, Suttles also worked in coalmines around Birmingham 
before 
that. A town called New Brockton does exist in Alabama, near the city 
of 
Enterprise in the southeast part of the state. There is also a town 
called 
West Brockton nearby. One supposes that if there is a “New” and a 
“West” 
Brockton, there must once have been a settlement nearby simply called 
“Brockton.”  In any case, it is almost certain that Suttles was born in 
Alabama, not Louisiana, and that somewhere along the line somebody 
mistakenly transposed the abbreviation “AL” to read “LA.” 
Based on the best available evidence, I believe Mule Suttles’ 
birthplace 
should be officially changed to “Brockton, Alabama,” instead of 
“Brockton, 
Louisiana.” 
 
 
The Final Pitch 
 



   Due to family obligations,  I was unable to attend this year’s Jerry 
Malloy 
Conference.  I would like to take a moment however, and thank all of 
those 
who noticed my absence and commented on it to Dick Clark or contacted 
me to 
tell me I was missed.  Your thoughts were much appreciated. 
 
 
Col. Sammy J. Miller 


